THE TWO DATES OF EASTER

By Monsignor George Appleyard
Armenian bishop Aram I's call for a common date for Easter reminded me of this ongoing mistake as to why we have two different dates. With all due respect to the Catholicos, It has just about NOTHING to do with the Gregorian or Julian calendar.  I have grown so weary of trying to get this across, that I decided to write a little rebuttal to the misconception that the two different dates for Pascha/Easter came from the two different calendars in use. They do not.

Why does Easter in the West usually come sooner than in the East?  People will say, “because Western churches use the Gregorian calendar and Eastern churches use the older Julian calendar, which is now thirteen days later than the Gregorian calendar.”  Really?  What would you like to bet on that?  If that were true, how is it Easter sometimes falls on the same date in East and West?  Sometimes it is a week apart, and sometimes a month. It obviously has nothing to do with “thirteen days.”

The formula prescribed by the Council of Nicaea in its canons was simple: the fist Sunday to follow the first full moon that follows the vernal equinox.  

When I once posed this question to a class, a student said “because the vernal equinox occurs earlier in the West than the East.”  Well, no matter what you call your “days,” the sun will cross the tropic of Cancer only once in the spring and then one more six months later in the autumn.  

The truth is, the date of Pascha/Easter had just about NOTHING to do with which calendar you use.  When some Orthodox people open their prayer books for Christmas services they turn to the page marked December 25th, even though it will be called January 7th on the civil calendar.  So the question still stands, why two different dates?

It has to do with a fourth element in the formula.  While the minutes of the Council of Nicaea have been lost, it is said (tradition) that there was a fourth specification found in those lost minutes: that Pascha must follow the Jewish Passover and never come ahead of it.

Ah—now we come to the heart of the problem.  The Jewish Passover falls on a specific date (like December 25th for Christmas).  But the Jewish calendar is lunar, not solar, and so the original Jewish calendar kept “gaining time,” just as the Muslim calendar still does.  To solve the problem of the Jewish Passover occurring in December—when it is clearly a springtime festival—in the fourth century (at the time the date for Easter was set) the great Rabbi Hillel II established a fixed calendar in which he inserted a “leap month,” called Adar I, in the 3rd, 6th, 8th, 11th, 14th, 17th and 19th years of that nineteen year cycle.  Over the course of nineteen years the lunar calendar will then realign with the solar calendar.  This calendar is still use by Jews.

So, if you follow the tradition of waiting until after Passover for the celebration of Pascha (as Orthodox churches do), it has nothing to do with Gregorian or Julian computation, and everything to do with what year it is on the Jewish calendar
